	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
December 15, 2014


	Trustee Sharon Speyer chaired the meeting on Trustee S. Amjad Hussain’s behalf.  Committee member Trustee Gary P. Thieman was also absent, so Ms. Speyer appointed all Trustees present as voting members for this meeting.  Other Trustees present included Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh, Mr. Jeffrey C. Cole, and Mr. John S. Szuch. Student Trustees Mr. Daniel D. Arendt and Dr. Laura E. Halpin were absent.  University Council Representative Dr.  Karen Hoblet and Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke were absent.  Additional attendees included Dr. Brian Ashburner, Mr. John Barrett, Mr. Thomas Biggs, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Dr. Cameron Cruickshank, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Mr. David Cutri, Mr. Bryan Dadey, Dr. Johnnie Early, Mr. Ronald Goedde, Dr. Bina Joe, Ms. Jennifer Johnson, Dr. Kristen Keith, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Dr. Dennis Lettman, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Mr. David Morlock, Dr. Nagi Naganathan, Mr. Steve Nobil, Mr. Clayton Notestine, Dr. Ronald Opp, Ms. Bisi Okubdejo, Mr. Godfrey Ovwigho, Dr. Kaye Patten-Wallace, Ms. Patricia Peterson, Mr. Vern Snyder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Jon Strunk, Ms. Jovita Thomas-Williams, Mr. Kevin West, and Ms. Rhonda Wingfield.  

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Trustee Speyer in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Conference room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Trustee Speyer requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the October 20, 2014 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	Faculty Senate President, Dr. Karen Hoblet, was absent but submitted a report which is attached to these minutes.

	FACULTY SENATE



	Dr. Ronald Opp, Associate Professor Educational Leadership in the Judith Herb College of Education/Graduate Council Chair, updated the Committee about the Graduate Council.   Information he presented is attached to these minutes.  

	GRADUATE COUNCIL



	Student Government President, Mr. Clayton Notestine, updated the Committee about Student Government current activities.  He discussed the It’s On Us Campaign, a program to make campus safer by changing campus culture for students regarding sexual assault education and prevention.  Mr. Notestine reported he represented students as the voice to remove students from the Title IX adjudication hearings panel.  Student Government is working at full capacity with 40 Senators and 10 Student Justices.  Next semester will prove to be even busier with making a lot more formalized legislation and presenting more service opportunities for students.  President Naganathan complimented Mr. Notestine on his great leadership especially on the Title IX work.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT



	Ms. Speyer indicated that the order of the agenda topics would be rearranged due to commitment conflicts with participants; therefore, she requested a motion to enter Executive Session to discuss union negotiations and pending litigation.  A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh and approved by the Committee.  A roll call vote was taken by Ms. Joan Stasa, Board of Trustees Secretary:  Mr. Cavanaugh, yes; Mr. Cole, yes; Ms. Speyer, yes; and, Mr. Szuch, yes.  After discussions, the Committee exited Executive Session with no votes taken.

	EXECUTIVE SESSION


	Mr. John Barrett, Interim Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, presented the Committee with recommendations for 2015-2016 sabbaticals.  He reported that 33 of the 36 applications submitted were approved.  A list of names categorized by college was provided for Committee review and discussion.  After discussion, Ms. Speyer requested a motion to forward the sabbatical recommendations to the Consent Agenda at the February 9, 2015 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Szuch, seconded by Trustee Cole, and approved by the Committee.

	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR SABBATICALS
2015-2016



	Mr. Barrett then presented the Distinguished University Professor (DUP) recommendations for 2015-2016.  He provided information on the following candidates qualifications for consideration:

· Clinton O. Longenecker, Ph.D.

Stranahan Professor of Leadership and Organizational Excellence

College of Business and Innovation

Nominator:  Laurence Fink, Ph.D., Professor of Management

· Laurie A. Dinnebeil, Ph.D.

Judith Daso Herb Endowed Chair of Inclusive Early Childhood Education

Judith Herb College of Education

Nominators:  Joan Kaderavek, Ph.D., DUP of Early Childhood, Physical and Special Education and Charlene M. Czerniak, Ph.D., DUP of Science Education

Mr. Barrett indicated that both individuals have been vetted through the established process with the Academic Honors Committee.  Trustee Speyer requested a motion to forward the recommendations to the Consent Agenda at the February 9, 2015 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cavanaugh, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee for forwarding.  With approval of these two additional candidates as Distinguished University Professors, the total will number 18.

	DISTINGUISHED UNIVERSITY PROFESSOR RECOMMENDATIONS
2015-2016


	Dr. Cameron Cruickshank, VP for Enrollment Management and Online Education, was asked to provide an enrollment update.   Dr. Cruickshank provided information about Spring 2015 enrollment goals in comparison to 2013 (actual) and 2014 (actual) numbers for both undergraduate and graduate students.  Spring 2015 leading indicators, challenges and strategic info were presented to the Committee in the areas of undergraduate recruitment and retention.   An outlook for Fall 2015 enrollment was presented as optimistic and Dr. Cruickshank reported that undergraduate recruitment strategies should begin to pay dividends.

	ENROLLMENT UPDATE


	In the absence of VP of Research Dr. William S. Messer, Jr., Mr. John Barrett presented the Committee with an update about research funding. The following information was presented:

· Awards received between July 1 and August 11, 2014 = $2,721,104

· Awards received between July 1 and October 7, 2014 = $7,459,395

· Awards received between July 1 and December 4, 2014 = $19,648,277

Mr. Barrett outlined sources of funding, funding by college, proposals by college, and federal funding from July 1 through December 4, 2014.  Summary points included the following:

· Research funding is on pace to equal or top last year’s
· Proposal submissions are on pace to equal or top last year’s numbers

· Research activity (funding and proposals) is distributed across several colleges

· NIH and NSF are major sources of funding

· Several large, collaborative efforts are in various stages of development


	RESEARCH FUNDING UPDATE



	Dr. Bina Joe, Professor and Director of the Center for Hypertension and Personalized Medicine, was invited to present her research work at UT. She gave a presentation entitled The Making of a World Class Hypertension Research Program.  Researchers at UT have been working in this area of study for 37 years, the last 10 years of which was conducted with Dr. Joe in a leadership role. She began her presentation by discussing a bar chart prepared by the American Heart Association about cardiovascular disease and other major causes of death for males and females in the U.S. in 2009.  This chart indicated that cardiovascular disease was the major cause of death for both males and females; the No. 1 cause for this disease is hypertension.  Dr. Joe reported that medicines currently used are effective, but do not cure hypertension.  Despite the use of these medications, of the 67 million American adults who have hypertension, an alarming 36 million individuals do not have it under control.  Causes of hypertension were discussed, as well as how difficult it is studying the link between genes and hypertension in humans.  Dr. Joe indicated that rat genomes are being studied because of their similarity to human genomes and rats can also be more easily studied in a controlled environment and under different dietary regiments.  She discussed the application of a variety of cutting-edge technology and how mutations in novel genes are studied in human populations with hypertension.  Dr. Joe shared with the Committee that her research team has published in highly competitive top-ranking international journals, and has been honored with prestigious international research awards for their work. Since 2004, overall funding from the Federal Government for her work alone totals approximately $20 million to 2018.  The Center for Hypertension and Personalized Medicine, which was established in 2011, has enhanced scientific collaboration at UT with several departments.  Funding for newer research themes is being sought and training of future scientists in this area is being developed.  Dr. Joe explained that it is very difficult to present information about all the great things that are happening with this program in a short amount of time.  Ms. Speyer thanked Dr. Joe for her very informative presentation and similar remarks were echoed by the other Trustees present.


	FACULTY SCHOLARSHIP HIGHLIGHTS


	With no further business to discuss, Trustee Speyer adjourned the meeting at  3:15 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Faculty Senate Report to the Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

December 15, 2014

Faculty Senate and the FSEC have been working hard in concert with administration and student governance on a number of initiatives.

The Task Force on student note- taking was formed to assure compliance with appropriate accommodation as required in the American’s with Disabilities Act while respecting and safe guarding faculty intellectual property.  This Task Force has been meeting since September 2014 and has worked on alternatives for note taking within colleges/courses.  A work product from this Task Force is being finalized by Vice Provost Kelly Moore’s office and will be disseminated to all faculty shortly. 

FSEC members have been working with Vice Provost Traband and Registrar Terry Romer on reviewing curriculum tracking software.  It is the conclusion of the FSEC members involved that the manner in which UT currently manages curriculum changes, course modifications, etc. is antiquated at best and we are grossly behind in our automation of this process.  

FESC has also been involved with the President’s Holiday celebration for faculty and staff and will be in full-force at the celebration.

General Education, Ohio Transfer Module, course approval continues to be an issue for our university.  Courses have been submitted and not approved at the state level.  These courses are unique to the UT Honors program.  We feel strongly that these courses are but one example of courses that faculty submit to either improve a program and/or distinguish UT as a unique provider in the public higher education pool in Ohio.  Our concerns were taken forward at the state level at through the Ohio Faculty and Ohio Provost’s Councils.

FSEC continue to work with Student Governance on their issues and concerns, e.g., the need for updates in the Student Union is of great concern, faculty and course evaluation tools and process are another concern, and campus safety, and other issue regarding parking and transportation.  Many of these issues will be referred to Faculty Senate Committees, however, updating the Student Union is beyond faculty scope, but we do offer our support.

FSEC has had several meetings with College governance committees up on their request to hear concerns regarding the climate/culture within the colleges.  FSEC believes that it is essential that we begin work on growing our enrollment numbers by creating a climate/culture of caring at UT.  If faculty, staff, students, and administration know that UT is a community that cares for all members, this knowledge will spread and students, faculty, and others will come to us.   FSEC is committed to creating this culture.

The Committee on Academic Programs is working with the Provost’s office and Registrar on the grading policy for an outcome to allow faculty to be as flexible with students as possible while meeting the needs of the institution.  

Other new items come up on a daily basis and FSEC is being asked to participate by administration.  Our workload has increased significantly on the administrative side, but we are grateful to the Board and administration for the invitation and inclusion.  It is another way that we are development a more inclusive, caring community at UT.

FSEC wish to extend a wish that the BOT enjoys all the wonder the holiday season has to offer.  This ends my report.

Respectfully,

Karen L. Hoblet, PhD, MSN, RN, CNL

University of Toledo, Faculty Senate President
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